HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 28, 2023 – 6:00 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM
--------------------------------------------------------------
Meeting came to order at 6:00 p.m. with Selectmen, John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

The following business was discussed:

AGENDA

There were no additions to the agenda.  

MINUTES

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

            Regular Session – August 9, 2022
            Regular Session – March 8, 2023

AFFIRMED WARRANT & COMMITMENTS
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrant & commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#87
	$ 293,805.78

	Ambulance Commitments

3/6/23 – 3/12/23
	For
	$   43,361.20  

	Ambulance Commitments

3/13/23 – 3/19/23
	For
	$   20,234.52  


APPROVED WARRANTS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants:

	Payroll Warrant
	#88
	$ 413,876.72 

	Vendor Warrant
	#89
	$   55,091.26   

	Withholding Warrant 
	#90
	$ 129,951.29


APPROVED BILLS 

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following Selectmen bills:

	The County of Plymouth (4-H development program) ……………

Diamond Mechanical, Inc. (claim/HES/pipes burst) .……………...
CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/M. Smith) …………………………
CNA Surety Direct Bill (bond/S. Lawless) ………………………..
	$ 150.00
$ 497.50
$ 600.00
$ 100.00
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DISCUSSIONS

Fireworks Contract

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the contract with American Thunder Fireworks.
Municipal Assistance Coordinator Host Agreement 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved the Municipal Coordinator Host Grant Agreement between the town of Halifax and MassDEP.
Municipal Employee Disclosure – Margaret Selter
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously approved and had the Chair, John Bruno, sign the Municipal employee Disclosure for Margaret Salter.  
Dissolve Recreational Gift Committee 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to dissolve the Recreational Gift Committee.  
Harbor to the Bay Bike Ride – Pitstop at Rt. 58 Boat Ramp 

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to authorize the Harbor to the Bay Charity Bike Ride the use the Halifax Boat Ramp parking lot located on Route 58 as a pit stop for their ride on Saturday, September 23rd.

Acknowledge Donation from MacDonald Industries to Halifax Fireworks Committee

The Board acknowledged a donation received from MacDonald Industries.  A thank you letter will be sent to them.  

Closing of Annual & Special TM Warrant 

Moved Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to close the warrant for the May 8, 2023 Annual and Special Town Meeting.  

Finance Committee Resignation – Thomas Connolly 

Moved Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously accepted Thomas Connolly’s resignation from the Finance Committee.  

A thank you letter will be sent to him. 

Pine Street Bridge Contract Approval

The town has been awarded $984,500 for the above project.  The contract has been reviewed by the Town Administrator, Town Counsel and Highway Surveyor, Steve Hayward.

Moved Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the contract for the Pine street Bridge.  
Discussion on Meeting Locations

Bruno would like to hold some of the Board’s meetings at various locations such as the library, fire department, town barn, school.  This gives the BoS a chance to acknowledge the employees in these buildings.  This will not happen until after the summer.  
Youth & Recreation Requested Use of State Earmark Funds

Haddad stated that we have reached out to the Youth & Recreation Director, Dick Steele and he is looking to do a turf area at the batting cages and some fencing behind HES.  
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He also would like to do some work at the Shea, Babe Ruth, Tee Ball and Vaughn fields.  He is looking to use $25,000 of the $50,000.  The Park Commission has yet to submit anything.  Bruno asked if we could wait a week to give Parks some more time to submit their request.  Haddad is going to see if Y &R and the Parks Commission can come in together.  
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENT

Bob Kniffen & Robert Hodge - Friends of the Library - Little Free Library 
Bob Kniffen and Robert Hodge came in on behalf of the Friends of the Library asking permission to place two Little Free Libraries on Town property.  The first one would be over at HOPS under the Gazebo and the second one would be over at the beach area on Route 36 near the kiosk that is there.  Building Maintenance Director, Scott Materna kindly said that he would help with the installation of the one over at HOPS.  They will be free standing boxes which will be maintained by The Friends of Library; the books will be donated.  The boxes were made by Silver Lake students and the Boy Scouts.  There will be a plaque placed on them acknowledging them.  
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved The Friends of the Library Little Free Library as presented.
DISCUSSION

Approval of ARPA Projects
	PROJECT
	AMOUNT

	HR Services - Jack Dolan – previously approved 
	$ 20,000

	Town Furniture - upgrade across town 
	$ 50,000

	Great Hall - upgrade
	$ 50,000

	Viewsonic - tool for when there are internal meetings 
	$   5,000

	Fire Quarters - need separate sleeping quarters 
	$ 50,000

	Fire CPR Machine - trade in old machine
	$ 20,915

	IT Consultant - to look into in fractures
	$ 30,000


Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved the above ARPA projects.
SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Member(s) of Planning Board - Discussion on Support Staff
Haddad requested that Members of the Planning Board come in and have a discussion with the BoS about their support staff.  This discussion stems from the vacant secretary positions for both the Planning and Zoning.  Each of these positions are fifteen and a half hours a week and Planning and Zoning somewhat go hand-in-hand, they have a lot of similarities, so in order to make it a more attractive position and provide better services to both Planning and Zoning Haddad presented the idea of combining the positions and creating a full-time position - Planning and Zoning Administrative Assistant.  Basically, it would be the same levels of support but somebody would be here in Town Hall pretty much full-time.  He presented a letter to the Planning Board at their last meeting, they had discussed it, and they did not recommend moving forward with that, so he thought it would be good for them to come in and just get a better understanding of the reason they were not for it and then also discuss the oversight or onboarding process for this position whether we create a full-time or stay as a part-time and separate.  He further said this is a position that supports the Planning Board but ultimately does not work directly for the Planning Board and is overseen by the Building Commissioner.  He requested in his letter to Planning to choose an individual to represent them so that they can be included in the  interview process as we want their feedback and we would do the same thing with Zoning.  This is not to take them out of the process but this is a job not a volunteer position, so we have to treat it as such.  
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There are certain guidelines through the Fair Labor Standards Act that we have to follow, Human Resources protocols we need to follow, interview questions and so on and so forth.  So having the PB members here to have a dialogue to get their perspective and make sure we are all on the same page moving forward.   

Bruno asked if the does the Zoning Board and the Planning Board secretary attend the meetings at night and Planning Board member Bert Gaynor said yes.   

Haddad said it would be three meetings a month ultimately and as long as you are upfront with someone in that position, he did not see it being an issue.  
Rick Merry, Planning Board member, said he was up in the air about the best way to go but after thinking it would be nice having somebody in there all the time.
Bruno asked what the hours were for the Planning Board and Zoning Board offices and Gaynor said it varied because it was only 15 hours a week, so it was actually Town Hall office hour schedule – call up to make an appointment or whatever, you need to get a recording.  Joanne will be in on Wednesday say from one to whatever but it was 15 and a half hours.  Gaynor had a discussion with Haddad and personally he did not see the argument for not doing it.  He did not know what the difference would be whether the secretary would come under the prevue of the Planning Board versus what they are doing now.  
Merry said the Planning Board voted to have control over the secretary instead of the Building Department, which he did not know what that was all about.  
Gaynor was concerned if this is a full-time position, how does the issuance work and how would this person be trained if they were under the direction of the Planning Board and liability-wise it would all come under the purview of the Town of Halifax.  Those questions are where he thinks the interview process comes into play so that correct questions are asked and the position is explained thoroughly.  He would like to participate in the interviewing  process and if they were looking for someone to volunteer that would be great, but he sees the benefit and makes sense to make this a 36 hour a week position, because if somebody from the public had a question there is someone there in the office and if  they dd not know the answer they can take down the information and look into it for them as opposed to having that person to come/call back when the secretary/administrative assistant was in the office.   
Merry added that maybe posting a full-time job would be more appealing in getting someone.  
Bruno gathered that Gaynor and Merry were in favor of a Planning and Zoning full-time Administrative Assistant.  He thinks in terms of the hiring process they could set up a screening committee/hiring committee and get a  job description drafted.  
Gaynor asked if this would have go to Town Meeting or Special Town Meeting and Haddad said no because they would not be creating a new position because an Administrative Assistant position exists in our bylaw so it would just be a budgetary approval and we already have the existing funding because the two separate position both had 15.5 each so we would just would be combining the two budgets and then we would make the requests going forward as a combined request rather than separate. 

Gaynor’s other concern was that the applicant knows up front that that there is one meeting a month for Zoning and two a month for Planning so that they avoid an overtime issue.  He suggested offering a better rate so that they can get a more qualified applicant. 
Selig said one thing he has noticed with our Regulatory Boards was that there wasn’t a lot of sharing between the Boards as far as this project is at this level with this Board but hasn’t gone to this Board,  seemed to be a lot of confusion/ disconnect between Boards so when he read this proposal, it makes a lot of sense and hopefully will eliminate some of that.  He also likes the availability of being able to bump up the hours because he has seen people come into Town Hall and the door is locked door and no one is there so he thinks the Town would be receptive to having more access to those Boards and smoothing over the process. 
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Mary Gravinese - 98 Clyde O. Bosworth Road.  
Asked if was considered making the Building, Planning, Zoning and Conservation one department and have the Secretary for the Building Inspector, but also have a full-time person who works Conservation/Planning.  She thinks the problem is that you go to a meeting and nobody knows what anybody’s doing, but if you have one person, who is for Planning and Zoning and then one for Conservation and Building - kind of job share. 
Bruno said that we have a substantial amount of grant money to hire a consultant to basically go through the whole Wage and Personnel bylaw and make recommendations on that kind of thing and that includes wage rates.  We don’t have a Resources Department; we have a Wage and Personnel bylaw which is an antiquated way of doing business and it is time to change that and I think those types of issues will come up in that discussion. 

Haddad said to Gravinese’s point that is the driving reasons why he brought up this idea.
Bruno explained going back secretary jobs were somewhat mother’s hours, they would work a couple hours in the night, take minutes, and that was it but the whole world has changed especially for Regulatory stuff, in particular Conservation, Planning and Zoning has really gotten crazy, and so we need professional people to do it.  

Selig added that he has had a conversation with Haddad about automating some of our permitting.  There are online programs and systems that do a lot of it for us as far as submitting your application, it immediately goes to the people it needs to go to and eliminates a lot of the paper trail, they don’t have to physically come into Town Hall to file their permits, so we might be able to have some cost savings there if we can streamline the process and make it a little bit more of a user-friendly experience.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to combine the Planning and Zoning positions and make it a full-time position. 
Haddad will send the Planning Board the job description he drafted, ultimately it is a combination of the two positions and then at their next meeting choose one person to serve on the interview committee and that would be along with one from Planning, one from Zoning, and him and then they can move forward from there.  

Gaynor asked who would sign off on payroll and Haddad said this position will report to the Building Commissioner once we have one, in the interim they will report to his office.  

Gravinese suggested that when advertising it might be a good idea to market for someone who is interested in construction management, real estate or business development, because some of the younger kids looking at these jobs see secretary for conservation, they’re not going to look at that, but if it says an opportunity to learn about this, construction and municipal business, and stuff like that, it might get maybe more of someone who is interested in moving up and learning from the ground up.
Thorndike Development Presentation 

Lloyd Geisinger introduce himself (president of Thorndike Development Corporation) and his partner David Eastridge.  He began by saying that Selig reached out to him to inquire whether or not they would have an interest in exploring alternate development plans for the property located at 265 & 266 Monponsett Street.  As a result of that conversation, they investigated a senior housing alternative, a much smaller project in scale, so tonight they are here to see if the Board would have an interest.  This would require a Town Meeting action if there was an interest in pursuing this. They received their Project Eligibility Letter from the Massachusetts Housing Partnership about four to six weeks ago.  The Comprehensive Permit Process, more commonly called 40B, requires that anyone interested in development group interested in pursuing an affordable housing proposal must first file with the Department of Housing and Community Development and either Mass. Housing Partnership or Mass. Housing.  They have received that authorization so now they are able to file specific plans with the Zoning Board of Appeals.  He further said the application that was approved by the MHP calls for 200 apartments in a series of three-story buildings on 265 Monponsett.  They have not filed at this time for Phase 2, which would be a single building across the street.  
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This project will be a two 3-story building each with 36 units.  One of the things that drove the proposal is the fact that a project of this scale would require an on-site sewage treatment facility.  Those sewer treatment plants run two and half million dollars to build and they push these types of developments into that 200-unit range because to do any less and take the cost of that plant and try to spread it across the units makes projects uneconomic.  There are permits in place based on the old project that was permitted for a septic field of just under 10,000 gallons which means you do not need to build a sewer treatment plant.  That would translate into allowing them to build two of these buildings rather than five.  If they were to pursue a senior housing proposal, they could make it work financially to reduce the 200-unit affordable project which would not be age-restricted, to a 72-unit senior housing project, over 55, age-restricted, which would also not permit children under the age of 18.  
He explained that with the 72 units they do not have to go through a very expensive permitting process for the treatment plant, let alone building the treatment plant, that process is a minimum of 18 months to get through, so they can be in the ground theoretically a little bit sooner.  He added that they were attracted to this site for an apartment community because of the proximity to Stop and Shop, Walmart, and the golf course.
Geisinger said where this property directly abuts a commercial zone, one option would be to re-zone a portion of commercial, not the whole 25 acres, and the benefit to that would be that it is the only place where the over-55 could go, in other words if there was a zoning change to allow for senior housing it would be linked to the specific zone in which it was permitted.  In their case, they would be maxed out by the leaching field.  It is impossible to build a leaching field that accepts more than 10,000 gallons a day under DEP regulations, and in the senior housing community, they allocate 150 gallons per unit, and that’s how you get to 72 units.  So that would be a very unworkable plan for them and they would be very happy to go forward with this project, but this is going to be a big project, something that would be new to the Town of Halifax.  He is not crazy about the 40B statute and wishes there was a better way of meeting our housing needs.  As a responsible developer he believes in this type of product and said as they looked at various sites in the various communities, in his professional opinion is that this is a good location for this type of apartment community – adjacent to the commercial, at a signal-light intersection already – it would be well received, it would tend to attract young people who want to stay in the area and are looking to find affordable housing.  By ‘affordable’ he does not necessarily mean ‘subsidized’ housing, just affordable, which they would be able to do here.  The reason they did not bring it up before is because it requires a two thirds majority Town Meeting vote, and things were a little bit unsettled last year here in Halifax, and it didn’t seem like the right time.  He is asking the Board if this is something they would like to investigate and if so, they will put their 40B on hold while they explore this.  
He also wanted to mention they are working with Kingston right now with 84 acres of land at Heart High School property.  He was approached by Kingston’s Town Manager and Planner and were asked if they would consider designating a portion of their development for their MBTA allocation that doesn’t need to be within a half mile of the station so they are moving forward on that with Kingston.  
He added that they have investigated and contacted the owner of a very large portion of land that immediately abuts the train station here in Halifax.  The reason he mentioned this because if they are not going to go forward with the 40B here and the Town had an interest in looking into housing adjacent to the train station, they would certainly have an interest in working with the Town to investigate that.  These two projects are not linked and they are perfectly willing to go forward with the senior housing here and not go forward with the first proposal, but separately if that’s something that you want to investigate, they are willing to do it.  

Selig said it appears that there is room across the street to put three buildings three over there – is it an issue with the septic that is preventing him from moving that building across the street and Geisinger said it would need to be two separate projects.  Ultimately, they would function as one in terms of whatever amenity package they developed, but we own them with two different entities, we would need to keep them entirely separate.  
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Bruno asked if there would be separate leaching fields and Geisinger yes, they already perked this property and there is  adequate perk able soil to put in a septic system to handle one 30-unit building.  

Haddad asked if they were to move forward with the age-restricted project, he thinks think historically some developers have made contributions to the community and asked if they considered building a new Council on Aging that may tie in well with age-restricted properties such as this.

Geisinger said the short answer is yes and they understand that this needs to work for them and the town.  When they started thinking about senior housing here, they looked at what Halifax has going for Council on Aging because there is often a close connection between the two and thought this might be a very good site for the Council on the Senior Center, and something that we would be willing to participate in its cost.  Once they have real plans, they can let the Board how much of that they could do, but they can certainly donate the land and contribute to the cost, and we might even be able to do it in such a way that they build it and gift it to the Town, which would have all sorts of benefits in terms of process and cost.  They already have their own construction company so would have a construction superintendent and everyone else on site, so not charging construction management fees and not charging the profit, participating in the cost of building it, donating the land it is a win-win situation.  Having a senior center that has activities that are programmed is a very attractive and appealing thing.  They would probably still build a pool and a small pool house exclusively for the residents.  At the Colony Place project, Sawyer’s Reach, what they found was that for the elevator buildings the average age was probably early 70s whereas the townhouses tended to be mid-60s.  Seniors do not want to go into an assisted living facility for a whole bunch of reasons, even those few stairs that you get in a townhouse can be problematic or they’re worried that they will be problematic in the future and so they are attracted to these types of elevator buildings.  They also tend to be a little more secure.  We sell more than half of our homes to single women or divorced women.  
Bruno asked if they were all apartment buildings and Geisinger they are condominiums and the 40B project would be apartments.  They would be switching from ‘rental’ to ‘for sale’ as doing a rental senior project is very hard.
Bruno asked what the time frame would be to flesh out this proposal a little bit so we could have a view of what the landscape would look like and everything.  Geisinger said they are actively building these types of communities elsewhere right now, so they have architectural plans and have done all the engineering work so it wouldn’t take them more than a few weeks to pull something together.  
This would be age-restricted so they wouldn’t be school-aged kids, it would be privately maintained, so they would not be looking to the town to plow the roads or that kind of thing, and based on the numbers that we’re carrying which is selling homes from the low fours to the high fours, this would generate about $850,000 a year in taxes to the Town of Halifax. 
Bruno asked if this would require just one zoning change of some sort and Geisinger said they would need to work with the Board to put together a warrant Article to create the zoning event that would create a senior housing/housing for the elderly/active adult bylaw.  The only reason he was suggesting the commercial zoning thing is that given this location this would be a way of restricting it  if the town wishes to do so.  So, if that was an approach then two more Articles would be required.  One would be to re-zone the property to relate to all the commercial zone that is all around it and then there would be something that specified the rules associated with 455.

Kathleen Berry - 34 Highland Circle
Are these condos for ownership?  Would there be a covenant in an agreement with the Association Management Company that these need to be owner-occupied or could someone come in and purchase the condominium, renting it out to an elderly person?  Is his vision for owner occupancy versus an investment property.

Geisinger said they would be open to that.  The threshold issue is that they have to be owned by an individual or a family for that individual.  Having built well over a thousand of these, I’ve never, never even heard of a problem with the occasional unit getting rented out, but that is something they can certainly discuss.  
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Gravinese asked if the three-story condominiums up and down or is each one …

Geisinger said each one is on a single level, elevators in the center of the building.  
Gravinese asked if they are one bedroom, two-bedroom properties.
Geisinger said some one-bedroom but mostly two-bedroom then there would be the occasional  three-bedroom units be those who have people visit or if an adult child came back to live with them.  
Gravinese asked if there would be a property manager?
Geisinger said they would hire a professional property management company; the homeowner’s condominium association board would choose its own property management company.  

Winiewicz questioned that adult children would be allowed to live there and Geisinger said typically the way this is set up is one owner occupant needs to be over the age of 55, so if the owner has an adult child who wants to live with them, they can.  They have seen quite a few seniors who have disabled adult children who still live with them.  This is a very good housing type for a family that has that has that need.  

Winiewicz asked in cases like that are there restrictions that they can only stay there for a certain amount of time and Geisinger said federal law is very clear they are not allowed to discriminate on anyone other than children under the age of 18 and seniors over 55.  If a senior has someone who wants to live with them, they can do that.  Now the Board can, although we would discourage it, as a condition requires that if there are two owner occupants that they both need to be 55.  One of the things that they see quite a bit is one family member has reached 55 and the other might only be 50 or one is 60 and the other is 53 and those people are precluded.  He said they can look into other communities and said any questions anyone has for them they will get answers and submit them back to whoever. 

Nessralla asked if the property across the street will have the amenities as the other two buildings and Geisinger said if we built a pool over there, they would all be able to use that same pool, they are not going to build a separate pool.
Selig asked if the buildings have to be three stories to make it financially … and Geisinger  said yes.  
Patricia Sullivan - B1 5 Lydon Lane
Asked if the building across the street would be two-bedroom apartments and would there be parking.  Geisinger said  there would be a mix of ones, twos and just a couple of threes and yes there will be parking behind the building.
Bruno is enthusiastic about it and likes the idea.  He knows that land is eventually going to get developed and two buildings is much better than the 200 units that was previously suggested.  He thinks with Lydon Lane on one side with 104 units and the Housing Authority on the other side with 30 or 40, this proposal fits.    
He is on the fence of the 55  restrictions as he does not know that is necessary but it is probably a good idea, and it is also in the same area as the Mobile Home Park, so we do have already sort of that population in that area, and I agree that the location.  Nobody’s going to walk from there to Walmart, very rare, only because …  

Geisinger said they would like to build a sidewalk. 

Bruno said getting across the intersection is really a hassle but knowing that age population they rather have that short drive to the stores than a longer drive to go someplace else.  He said this is a great idea, enthusiastic about it and would love to move forward with it.  He likes this number better than the other number, definitely worth exploring.  

Nessralla likes the idea of two buildings better than the five and maybe putting the Council on Aging building there would be phenomenal area for that.
Geisinger said they like to call it active adults as opposed to non-age-restrictive age.  He explained the septic requirements are less with over 55 aged homes as opposed to a non-age-restrictive, because of that 10,000-gallon restriction.  
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They can get those the two 36-unit buildings (72 units), turns out that a 36-unit building is a very, very efficient building, and if you look around on the website and look at apartment buildings all over the place, you’re going to find that the vast majority of them are this size because they just work well with the construction costs standpoint.  Having said that, by pure chance, this is two 36-unit buildings which gets you to 72, and 72 is the magic number at 150 gallons per unit.  If it was not age restricted, they would have to allocate 110 gallons per bedroom as opposed to 150 gallons per unit.

Bruno was not opposed to this and thinks it is a great idea.  One of the big concerns when he was talking to people about the original proposal was our water, so it appears there is a rough estimate of the difference in water consumption between the first proposal and the second.  Geisinger said it will be dramatically less and again, water consumption for senior houses is less than non-age for all the obvious reasons - take less showers but yes, they can put that together and asked if they should work with Haddad.  Bruno said yes, they are in a different place now than last fall so they actually have people he can talk to.  Lastly, he said they appreciate the effort he is making to try to work with them.  
DISCUSSIONS

Training for Boards and Committees 
Nothing at this moment.  
MBTA Action Plan
Haddad submitted a grant for technical assistance, he will hear back from that in a month or two.  

Morse Brothers
Bruno said they do not have an update but they will be going into executive session to discuss some things about it. He knows they are taking some sand out of there as that is what they are telling the Board.  
Bruno read the following email from Steve Goodman of 4th Avenue:

The Morse Brothers project at the end of Lingan Street is continuing without permits.  They are now storing manure on site in a Zone 2 area – special permit required but not applied for.  The digging into the area known as whale back continues.  There is continued earth removal without a permit.  A cease and desist order from this Board is warranted and lawful.  Inaction on this matter is unethical at best in my opinion.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 7:35 p.m. to pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 to discuss: 
Fire Chief Contract

Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(2), To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.

Contract Negotiations

   Firefighters, Highway, Mixed Unit, Patrol Officers & Sergeants 

Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(3), As discussing strategy with respect to collective bargaining in an open meeting may have detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the Town.
Morse Brothers

To discuss strategy with respect to litigation if an open meeting may have a detrimental effect on the litigating position of the public body and the Chair so declares pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(3).
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	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


Bruno and Selig both announced that no statement would be made at the end of the Executive Session and the Board would not reconvene in open session.

--------------

Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 8:35 p.m.: 

	John Bruno
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig 
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 8:35 p.m.
-----------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla

Clerk

-------------------------------------------------
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